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Dear Honorable Members of Senate Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety, 
 
YWCA Madison is very concerned with the laws proposed in SB 303, SB 304, and SB 305.  We urge you to consider the racial impact of these laws.  

SB 303 lays the foundation for all three bills by defining the word “riot”. We are particularly concerned with proposed Section 946.06(1m)(a)(2) which defines riot to include the threat of violence.  It then goes on to require that a perceived threat only has to come from one individual in an assembled group, regardless of the size of the group.  

Assembled people of color are held to higher standards in our nation.  Police consistently arrive in riot gear when predominately communities of color protest violence and discrimination in our society.  Across the nation, whites are allowed more leeway when they march. Imagine what would have happened if participants at a Black Lives Matter rally carried lit torches, as white supremacists were allowed to do in Charlottesville.  But we don’t have to turn to other states to see this discrepancy.  Look at how white college students are treated during responses to sporting events, or the holiday of Halloween, right here in Madison. 

Because of the systemic racism in our nation, we are highly concerned that—regardless of how well-intentioned this proposal may be—it will have a tremendous impact on communities of color. Study after study demonstrates that people of color are more likely to be perceived to be dangerous and threatening than whites for the same actions. Most recently, a study published in March of 2017 in the Journal of Personality and Social Psychology concluded: “Across a range of different stimuli and dependent variables, perceivers showed a consistent and strong bias to perceive young Black men as larger and more capable of harm than young White men (at least among non-Black participants)… Such perceptions may have disturbing consequences for how both civilians and law enforcement personnel perceive and behave toward Black individuals.”  The study also found that Black men were deemed to be more capable of harm than similarly statured white men. 
 
Allowing perceived threats to be classified as a riot will result in the disproportionate labeling of individuals and communities of color as a creating and participating in a riot.  More people of color will be arrested, charged with a felony, and imprisoned in our criminal system.  We also worry that the law could have a chilling impact in stopping individuals and communities of color from exercising their first amendment rights to assemble and march in our communities, for fear of being labeled as participating in a riot and being charged with a felony.  



We strongly urge you to vote against SB 303, SB 304, and SB 305, or to amend the proposals to eliminate threat of violence as part of the definition of riot. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me or Carousel Bayrd, our Policy and Partnership Consultant, at (608) 658-7333. 
Sincerely,
 
Vanessa McDowell
CEO
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